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MINUTES

WEST VIRGINIA BOARD OF EDUCATION

Capitol Building 6, Room 353
1900 Kanawha Boulevard, East

Charleston, West Virginia
March 16, 2017
I.
Call to Order

 
Following the welcome and Pledge of Allegiance President Thomas W. Campbell called the meeting of the West Virginia Board of Education (WVBE) to order at 9:02 a.m. on March 16, 2017, in Capitol Building 6, Room 353, 1900 Kanawha Boulevard, East, Charleston, West Virginia.  


The following members were present:  President Campbell, Vice President Harold L. Hatfield Jr., Miller L. Hall, David G. Perry, F. Scott Rotruck, Barbara S. Whitecotton, James S. Wilson, and ex officio Michael J. Martirano, State Superintendent of Schools. Members absent were ex officios Paul L. Hill, Chancellor, West Virginia Higher Education Policy Commission, and Sarah Armstrong Tucker, Chancellor, West Virginia Council for Community and Technical College Education.
II.
Approval of Agenda



President Campbell requested a motion to approve the amended agenda.  Mr. Perry moved, and Mr. Rotruck seconded, that the amended agenda be approved.   Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.

III.
Remarks from the Chairs of House and Senate Education

The Chairs of House and Senate Education were unavailable.

IV.
Delegations


Mr. Dale Lee, President, West Virginia Education Association, addressed the Board regarding working collaboratively to address public education concerns and to move education forward.  Ms. Kimberly Earl, Co-founder, West Virginia Children's Allergy Alliance, addressed the Board in regarding Policy 4321.1 and the lifting of the "cupcake" ban; Superintendent Martirano was requested to investigate Ms. Earl's concerns.  Ms. Melissa Wilfong (distributed information), Mr. George Coussoule, Ms. Nicole Matthew, Ms. Sally Kirk Adkins (provided remarks for attachment to the minutes), and Ms. Candace Shrader, residents of Randolph County, addressed the Board regarding the closure of Valley Head Elementary School.  Mr. A. J. Rogers (provided remarks for attachment to the minutes), Executive Director, West Virginia Association of School Administrators, and member of the Nicholas County Board of Education, addressed the Board regarding the closure and consolidation of five Nicholas County schools.  (Copies appended to Official Minutes, Attachment B.)
V.
Personnel Matters to Include West Virginia Schools

for the Deaf and the Blind and State Superintendent of Schools Search

President Campbell called for a motion to move into executive session for personnel matters.  Mr. Hatfield moved, as provided in W. Va. Code §6-9A-4(b)(2)(A) [personnel exception] and/or W. Va. Code §6-9A-4 [matters involving attorney‑client privilege per Peters v. County Commission, 205 W. Va. 481 (1999), that the Board move into executive session.  Mr. Hall seconded the motion and upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  The Board entered into executive session at 9:43 a.m.  
VI.
Return from Executive session


President Campbell announced that the Board had returned from executive session at 11:06 a.m. with no action taken, stated that applicants for the positions of State Superintendent of Schools had been identified to be offered an interview, the names of applicants accepting an interview will be released, and that the Board may need to return to executive session later today.  
VII.
Randolph County Financial Status:

Past, Present, and Future; and Process of Specific Closure

Ms. Amy Willard (distributed information), Executive Director, WVDE Office of School Finance, provided a brief overview of the funding formula and of a comparison of state aid funding for Randolph and Hancock County Boards of Education based on the preliminary computations for the 2017-18 school year.  Discussion ensued regarding the funding formula, what a county must do to avoid a budget deficit, and personnel that can be eliminated in order to remain within budgetary constraints. 
 (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment C.)

Ms. Pamela Hewitt (distributed information), Superintendent of Randolph County Schools, introduced Mr. Brad Smith, Chief School Business Official/Treasurer, Mr. Rich Carr, Assistant Superintendent, and Ms. Debbie Fincham, Coordinator of Federal Programs, Randolph County Schools, and Ms. Rebecca Tinder, legal counsel.  Superintendent Hewitt provided an overview of Randolph County's financial status and also provided information regarding factors that determine school closure/consolidation.  Discussion ensued regarding programming for students, staffing to comply with formula funding, technology, media centers/libraries, HVAC systems, alternatives considered in determining the consolidation/closure, out of district students, condition of building, adherence to procedure, and funding/budgets of the affected schools.  Ms. Heather Hutchens, General Counsel to the WVDE, addressed the Board regarding adherence to procedure and stated that it was her opinion that the procedure had been followed.   Mr. Mike Pickens, Executive Director, WVDE Office of School Transportation and Facilities, addressed the Board and stated it was his opinion that the CEFP amendment and consolidation/closure process had been followed.  Ms. Whitecotton stated it was her opinion that this closure was approved in 2016. Ms. Tinder addressed the Board regarding the development of the ten year CEFP and subsequent amendments that may require action under Policy 6204.  Ms. Mary Catherine Tuckwiller, Counsel to the WVBE, provided historical information regarding the proposed closure of Valley Head Elementary School and stated that a vote was necessary to approve the closure.
VIII.
Closure of Valley Head Elementary School

Randolph County Ten Year (2010-2020) Comprehensive


Educational Facilities Plan (CEFP) Inclusive of Explanation of 


How the Closure Improves the Learning Environment, Cost Savings,


and Alternatives Considered

President Campbell stated that the Randolph County Board of Education requested approval of the closure of Valley Head Elementary School at the conclusion of the 2016-2017 school year.  The students from this school will be relocated to George Ward Elementary School at the beginning of the 2017-2018 school year.  The Randolph County Board of Education unanimously approved this closure on December 16, 2016, and again on January 17, 2017, as per the waiver that was approved by the West Virginia Board of Education on January 11, 2017.  This closure will provide the students with an improved learning environment: it will result in a cost savings for the county and will permit resources saved to be allocated for the good of all students in Randolph County.

Dr. Wilson moved, and Mr. Hall seconded, that Valley Head Elementary School be closed at the conclusion of the 2016‑2017 school year.  Prior to the vote, Board members provided remarks regarding the detailed process counties must undertake in closures/ consolidations, fiscal constraints, the importance of community schools, and recognized the passion and commitment of parents, community members, Randolph County staff, and Randolph County Board members.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment A and addendum.)
IX.
Break


President Campbell called for a break for lunch at 1:07 p.m.  Superintendent Martirano departed the meeting and Dr. Cindy Daniel, Deputy Superintendent of Education Support, took his seat.
X.
Call to Order


President Campbell called the meeting back to order at 1:40 p.m. and deferred New Business items D. Policy 6200, Handbook on Planning School Facilities and Policy 6204, School Closings and Consolidations, and E. Streaming of Meetings to March 17 and requested New Business item F.  2017 Legislative Agenda Inclusive of Senate Bill 420, Other Proposed Education Legislation, and Budget Matters be taken up.
XI.
2017 Legislative Agenda Inclusive of Senate Bill 420,


Other Proposed Education Legislation, and Budget Matters

Mr. Perry moved that the Board strongly urge the legislature to leave intact the current funding levels for those agencies based upon the fact they have suffered very dramatic cuts over the last few years and to cut deeper would dramatically impact the quality of education to our children.  Mr. Hatfield seconded the motion and upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  


Mr. Nick Zervos, Executive Director, RESA 6, provided information regarding shared services provided by RESAs.  Discussion ensued regarding the funding of RESAs, restructuring of RESAs from eight to four, funding, public relations and visibility, and support of county superintendents.
XII.
Recess


President Campbell recessed the meeting at 2:10 p.m. and announced it would reconvene on March 17, 2017, at 9:00 a.m. 

XIII.
Reconvene


President Campbell reconvened the March 16, 2017, meeting on March 17, 2017, at 9:00 a.m. in Capitol Building 6, Room 353, 1900 Kanawha Boulevard, East, Charleston, West Virginia and requested that item XIII.  Future Meetings be taken up.   

The following members were present:  President Campbell, Vice President Harold L. Hatfield Jr., Miller L. Hall, David G. Perry, F. Scott Rotruck (via telephone), Barbara S. Whitecotton, and James S. Wilson. Members absent were ex officios Michael J. Martirano, State Superintendent of Schools, Paul L. Hill, Chancellor, West Virginia Higher Education Policy Commission, and Sarah Armstrong Tucker, Chancellor, West Virginia Council for Community and Technical College Education.
XIV.
Future Meetings and Legislative/Budget Update (Continued)

President Campbell requested the May 3, 2017, meeting be rescheduled to May 17, 2017 with the agenda to continue on May 18, 2017, if the agenda is not completed on May 17, 2017.  It was the consensus of the Board that the May 3 meeting be rescheduled to May 17-18.   The next meeting of the WVBE will be held March 23, 2017.  The next regular meeting of the WVBE will be held April 12, 2017, in Charleston, West Virginia. The meeting will continue on April 13, 2017, if the agenda is not completed on April 12, 2017.

President Campbell requested an update on the Senate Bill 524 (standards), Senate Bill 18 (assessment), House Bill 2524 (professional development), resolution for a constitutional amendment to require the election of WVBE members and that WVBE rules be required to adhere to legislative rule-making procedure, and Senate Bill 621 (school closings and consolidations), and the bill dismantling the Department of Education and the Arts and relocating functions to other agencies.  Ms. Sarah Stewart, WVDE Director of Education Policy and Government Relations, provided an update regarding the status of the afore-stated bills.  Mr. Perry requested his earlier motion regarding funding be placed in a letter, to be crafted by the Board's counsel under the signature of the Board's President, and sent to the Governor, Senate President, Speaker of the House, and chairs of House and Senate Finance and Education.  It was the consensus of the Board that the letter be issued.  Ms. Willard and Mr. Terry Harless, Chief Officer, Division of Finance and Administration, addressed questions regarding fund balances,  the watch list (currently 13 county boards of education are on the watch list and 20 counties have a fund balance of less than one million), and options available to counties facing bankruptcy.  Discussion ensued regarding formula concerns, per pupil expenditures, pension funding, private and home schooling, programming versus funding and the legislatively approved budget, working with the legislature to have consistent communication, and communication with local superintendents and local board members (versus chief school business officers) regarding financial concerns.  Ms. Whitecotton requested the WVDE investigate the cause of public education losing students to the private sector.  Mr. Perry suggested a staff person from House and Senate Education attend WVBE meetings as an avenue of communication.   
XV.
Break


President Campbell called for a break at 10:30 a.m.
at 10:19 a.m.
XVI.
Call to Order

President Campbell called the meeting back to order at 10:40 a.m. and requested New Business, item E. Streaming of Meetings be taken up.  

XVII.
Streaming of Meetings


Mr. Warren Patterson, Chief Officer, Division of Technology, presented an internal procedure for the audio streaming of meetings for the Board's consideration.  The procedure will allow audio to be streamed from Board Room only via YouTube live; will use existing equipment; there will be no control of sound and that the WVDE cannot be held accountable for technology issues; no copy of the live streaming of the meeting will be maintained; and the WVDE's webpage will carry real-time information regarding meeting streaming.  It was requested that a press release be issued regarding the streaming of meetings and to continue to investigate one-way video observation.  Skype for business will also be investigated and a feedback form regarding meetings will be developed.  The streaming procedure will be formalized and provided to members.  
XVIII.
Policy 6200, Handbook on Planning School Facilities


and Policy 6204, School Closings and Consolidations

Mr. Harless provided an overview (distributed information and PowerPoint presentation attached to minutes) on the status of the revision of Policies 6200 and 6204.  Following discussion, it was the consensus of the Board that the revision of Policies 6200 and 6204 be held for input from the future State Superintendent.  (Copies appended to Official Minutes, Attachment D.)
XIX.
WVBE Member Updates and Future Agenda Items

President Campbell requested the Board's input regarding a meeting sponsored by ARCC with several other state boards of education at Stonewall Resort.  Mr. Perry moved, and Mr. Hall, seconded that the meeting be noticed.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  

President Campbell called for items for future agendas.  Mr. Hatfield requested discussion regarding the Office of Education Performance Audits.  Ms. Whitecotton requested the following items be placed on the April agenda: Policy 2520.14, Nicholas County CEFP, Office of Diversion and Transition Programs, The Education Alliance and after the appointment of the new State Superintendent, Policies 6200 and 6204.  Mr. Perry requested an informational item regarding WVEIS.  


Ms. Stewart provided an update regarding action on Senate Bill 524 (standards).
XX.
Adjourn



President Campbell called for a motion to adjourn. Mr. Hatfield moved, and Dr. Wilson seconded, that the meeting be adjourned.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously; the meeting was adjourned at 11:33 a.m. 


Minutes approved by the Board on April 13, 2017.


______________________________________________






Thomas W. Campbell, President

Minutes were recorded by 

    Virginia M. Harris

  Secretary to the Board 
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